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From the Shire President 

Pauline Bantock 

Kind Regards, 

Cr. Pauline Bantock  
Shire President 

During the last week of June, I joined our CEO and over 1300 people from 

the Local Government Sector at the Annual General Assembly in Canberra.  

Local Governments from all around Australia send Council leaders  to  

advocate for better federal funding, policy reforms and effective partnerships.  

The national event begins with the one-day Regional Forum where we discussed some of the big topics 

such as the changing role of regional disaster resilience, stronger road networks and regional health. I 

particularly found the presentation on regional demographics from Bernard Salt very interesting, predicting 

a 25% increase in population over the next 40yrs, requiring a 40% lift in food production. The need for 

food and resources will continue to lift focus on regional areas like Victoria Plains.  

During the Annual General Assembly, voting delegates went through 192 motions which are proposed 

from all corners of Australia. There were a few motions which absolutely had my head shaking in  

disbelief, showing a real misunderstanding of regional Australia from some of the larger city councils. But 

overall, most motions will help the Australian Local Government Association advocate for the funding and 

policies that we really need.  

I thank our CEO Sean and Council’s support officer Julie, for arranging some important meetings while we 

were in Canberra. Sean led a group of Wheatbelt CEO’s & Presidents through a meeting with the Director 

of the Housing Support Program, discussing the Wheatbelt Regional Housing Initiative to develop 459 

new homes across the 10 shires. We were reminded how successful our application was, receiving $32.8 

million in a very competitive grant process, to commence the head work development. We can’t wait for 

the funding distribution to commence so we can get going on the project.  

Representatives from the Avon Regional Organisation of Councils met with newly elected Federal MP 

Trish Cook, discussing matters such as the energy transition and phase out of live sheep export. We are 

planning a round table meeting between AROC and Ministers later in the year and thank MP Cook for 

helping us with the arrangements. Strength in numbers also helped us discuss points with Minister Kristy 

McBain’s office, the Minister for Regional Development and Local Government.  

On our final day in Canberra, Sean & I met with the Coordinator-General for the National Emergency  

Management Agency. It was lovely to hear that Brendan Moon had an understanding of Victoria Plains, as 

he told us stories of visiting family in Calingiri, driving a harvester during his early years.  

We arrived back to WA in the late hours of Friday night and yes, the event can be a bit draining at times. 

Imagine some of the strongest personalities from each Local Government in Australia in one room,  

discussing the big topics and flighting for our local communities. However, I can honestly say I come 

home from the National General Assembly invigorated and inspired. It reminds us why we are involved in 

local government and particularly reminds me of the need to constantly advocate for our communities and 

push our needs to the top of the priority list.  
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From the Chief Executive Officer 

Sean Fletcher 

During June and into July, the Shire has been busy with not only closing out 

the 24/25 financial year but undertaking advocacy at the State and  

Commonwealth level. 

AROC and Shire Advocacy – Canberra 

During 23 – 27 June, the Shire President and I attended Local Government Week in Canberra, along with 

1,300 other local government representatives from across the nation. This consisted of participating in, 

and advocating as follows: 

• The Australian and Regional Economic Forum, including the increase in Australia’s population by 

4M in the next 10 years and the need to increase our productivity by 20 – 40% and addressing re-

gions that are losing population. It was interesting to note the strong trend of people returning to 

country areas; 

• The Main Congress, including a speech by the Governor General and workshops regarding  

emergency management and social housing; 

• The Ministerial Briefing Sessions including ministers Hon. Kristy McBain and Hon. Josh Wilson; 

• Eight Meetings regarding the following: 

i. Housing Support Program – confirming the arrangements that will see the Shire receive $4.5M 

to develop the Edmond Street development; 

ii. Woodside – regarding its Carbon Offset program in the Shire; 

iii. Renewable Energy Matters including working with other local governments on the development 

of a submission in response to PoweringWAs Draft Community Benefits Guideline; 

iv. Wheatbelt GP (Doctor) Matters – there is now a Wheatbelt alliance to develop the case for  

better doctor provision in the Wheatbelt; 

v. Brendan Moon, the Coordinator General of the National Emergency Management Agency  

regarding the Shire’s AGRN 962 flood claim from March 2021. 

vi. Trish Cook MP, the Member for Bullwinkle re AROC matters, as three of the five AROC local  

governments are in her electorate. 

Our face to face advocacy has been important in not only resolving issues but in terms of securing funding 

for key projects and community outcomes.  

The Energy Transition and Community Benefit Contributions 

As I have been letting you know for a while now, Western Australia is undergoing a rapid energy shift or 

transition and local communities—particularly in rural and regional areas—are at the frontline of hosting 

large-scale  

renewable energy projects. These projects offer economic and social opportunities but also introduce 

complex local impacts and risks for the communities that will host these developments and neighbouring 

communities alike, with some areas experiencing concentrated development activity. 

The design and development of renewable energy projects has outpaced planning at a Federal and State 

Government level and Local Governments, especially those in regional Western Australia, have been left 

to fill the void. As we know, the Shire of Victoria Plains is also impacted by the same situation.   
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Continued on from the Chief Executive Officer 
Sean Fletcher 

Kind Regards, 
Sean Fletcher 
Chief Executive Officer  

Both the Shire President and I are on the WALGA Large Scale Renewable Energy Working Group and 
have worked with the other stake holders to produce the Renewable Energy Community Benefits and  
Engagement Guide. WALGA released the Guide on 9 July 2025, to assist Local Governments navigate 
large-scale renewable energy projects. The Guide, developed by WALGA in consultation with Local  
Government, State Government and industry, is designed to support Local Governments in dealing with 
large-scale renewable energy projects. The Guide provides Local Governments with a practical  
framework to understand their role, engage with developers and their communities and advocate for  
lasting economic benefits from these projects.  

The Guide also contains useful information that you can access regarding what the Energy Transition is, 
the need for community benefits and how to advocate with renewable energy providers.  
 
A copy of the Guide can be found here:  
WALGA_Renewable-Energy-Community-Benefits-and-Engagement-Guide.pdf 

In addition to the above, the Shire has met PoweringWA on a number of occasions now regarding the  
Energy Transition and the development of appropriate policies regarding the State’s plan. These meetings 
have been very successful and have seen the Shire’s advocacy regarding community benefits, housing 
impacts and community engagement taken on board.  

PoweringWA has now issued a consultation paper: Draft Guideline on Community Benefits for Renewable 
Energy Projects.   The WA Government welcomes views from local communities, landholders, local  
governments, potential and current renewable energy developers and all Western Australians with an  
interest in the energy transition. The feedback period closes on 18 August 2025.  

This Guideline points out that the purpose of this paper is to respond to requests from communities and 
renewable energy developers to provide a resource for determining appropriate community benefits  
arrangements for renewable energy infrastructure. This guideline can be applied to renewable energy 
generation infrastructure such as wind turbines, solar farms and batteries. The principles in this guideline 
are broad and can be applied across WA. However, many of the suggested benefits values are most  
relevant to projects in the State’s South-West, especially those intending to connect to the South West 
Interconnected System (SWIS). 

Community benefits are only one part of social performance for renewable energy projects, and there are 
many other ways that projects can contribute to local communities. It is expected that projects will follow 
best practice in how they are developed, including local training and employment, procurement of goods 
and services and development and use of local infrastructure. Renewable energy projects are only a  
subset of electricity infrastructure – for instance, social performance for transmission infrastructure is also 
important and will be considered separately 

Further to this advocacy work, both the President and I have been working with other Wheatbelt local  
governments regarding the development of a submission that we can submit to this draft guideline. 

A copy of the consultation paper can be found here:  
Community Benefits Guideline for communities hosting renewable energy projects  

Both the President and I have been invited to the Regional Leaders Summit regarding Renewable Energy 
Developments in Newcastle, NSW in early August. This is so that we can continue our advocacy work  
regarding the Energy Transition both at the National and at the State level. Our attendance is made  
possible through support provided by PoweringWA. 

The Final Word 

If you would like to talk to me regarding any of the above, please contact the Shire Office and make a time 
to come and see me. 

https://aus01.safelinks.protection.outlook.com/?url=https%3A%2F%2Fwalga.asn.au%2Fgetmedia%2Fea947a1a-fc88-460f-966b-7e55f511d3a2%2FWALGA_Renewable-Energy-Community-Benefits-and-Engagement-Guide.pdf&data=05%7C02%7Ccandice.watson%40victoriaplains.wa.gov.au%7C7f
https://aus01.safelinks.protection.outlook.com/?url=https%3A%2F%2Fwww.wa.gov.au%2Forganisation%2Fenergy-policy-wa%2Fcommunity-benefits-guideline-communities-hosting-renewable-energy-projects&data=05%7C02%7Ccandice.watson%40victoriaplains.wa.gov.au%7C7ff55705a
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From the Deputy Chief Executive Officer  
Colin Ashe 

Hello everyone, 

A busy time for the finance and admin team as we try to finalise the new 
budget 25-26 and End of Financial Year statements position which has an 
impact on the budget so this will be relatively short: 

Finance: 

The Capital Projects have virtually been completed with some carry overs primarily to either unfavourable 
weather conditions or delay in supplier goods. The list of completed projects is significant and I will provide 
this in a later edition but for now I will advise those capital items carried forward (C/F) into 25-26 

 

 

As always – a quick shout out to the team, this FY has been a challenging one – not so much on the work 
itself, but due some personal issues and pending staff changes. The dedication shown to help each other 
during the tough times is very evident – we are a tight team, and the effort doesn’t go unnoticed so thank 
you! 

 

Budget 2025-26: 

The team continues work hard to get this finalised and the plan is to have this completed by the end of 
July 25 and issue rate notices in early Aug 25 as has been the case in previous years. If you are  
experiencing and financial hardship, the shire has a policy to assist on this so do not hesitate to contact 
the office and confidential discussions and arrangements can be made. 

Activity C/F ($) Status 

Staff Housing Development 27,000 Awaiting grant funding 

Depot Car Park 15,000 Supplier availability 

Animal Pound / Shelter 35,000 No grant funding in 24-25 

Bolgart East Rd Seal - renewal 57,250 weather 

Poincare St - Seal renewal 60,000 weather 

Calingiri New Norcia Rd - reconstruct 79,198 weather 

Cavell St and Haig Intersection 10,000 weather 

Bolgart Skatepark 5,000 Completed in July 25 

Calingiri Playground Equipment 30,000 Additional grant funding required 

Truck Parking Bay - Yerecoin 21,500 weather 

Bore - Goudge / Parker Rd 9,800 Minor items to finalise 

Kind Regards, 
Colin Ashe 
Deputy Chief Executive Officer  
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Kind regards, 

Silvio Brenzi 

Manager - Works and Services 

From the Manager Works and  
Services - Silvio Brenzi 

MAKING A WORKS REQUEST 

As all of us carry out our daily tasks through the shire, we see items that 
may need attention to be rectified. This can be from an incident such as a 
fallen tree or a maintenance item like a broken gutter on a building or a  
pothole in a road. 

To manage these items correctly, the Shire has a Customer Request system to lodge the concern or  
request that needs attention. This enables the task to be assigned to the correct staff member for  
evaluation and action if needed. To do this efficiently, we need certain information to follow through with, 
such as the name and contact of the person making the request, where the problem or issue actually is 
and what the issue is in itself. Without these recorded accurately, it can at times be difficult to identify the 
issue being raised leading to frustration from the apparent lack of action by the Shire. 

Please ONLY use the approved process of calling the main office number of 9628 7004 even after  
business hours, as this is monitored and recorded. You can also e-mail  
reception@victoriaplains.wa.gov.au to lodge your request. 

To date, many have called work mobiles such as the Manager of Works and Services to request or lodge a 
request. This is not the approved method of recording a request, and the mobile number for the  
Manager of Works and Services will no longer monitor calls for work requests. 

Please ensure to follow the process above to have your requests recorded and action promptly once  
investigated. 
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Confidential Matters 

When sending confidential matters to the Shire, 

please ensure emails are  

forwarded to 

reception@victoriaplains.wa.gov.au 

Labelled ‘Private and Confidential’  

Kind Regards, 
Katrina Humphries  
Community Development Officer 

From the Community Development Officer  
Katrina Humphries 

Ordinary  

Council Meeting 

 
Will be held 

Wednesday 

30th July 2025 

Commencing at 2:00pm in the  

Calingiri Council Chambers 

The Shire have a few exciting activities coming up in the near future for our 

youth and families.                 

We have been lucky enough to receive two more community grants one  

being from the Learning for a Better World and Friend of Libraries Australia 

program. This grant is for hosting a digital coding workshop in Bolgart for  

children aged 10 to 18 to attend for free. This workshop is going to be a great way for  

kids to get a hands on experience in the world of digital coding and they may even possibly get the chance 

at having a go to create something really cool. 

Our second grant that we have received is to go towards a Citizen Science corner at one of our libraries 

located in the Shire. This will be an education “corner” for everyone of all ages that are interested in  

learning about the science behind something and possibly watching it grow or develop and we may even 

get the chance to have a real-life scientist come along to host a workshop. This grant program is through 

the wonderful team at the Australian Library and Information Association. 

In regard to grant funding, the Shire has just closed its 25/26 Annual Shire Community Grand round which 

was open for all community groups to apply for funding assistance with a project they have. We received 

some great submissions again this year with 11 in total being submitted for some wonderful community 

minded projects. The outcome of these grant applications will be announced in August. 

We also have Jally Entertainment coming to Piawaning on their tour with a theatrical performance called 

Aladdin and his Magic Smartwatch. This is sure to be a great night for all ages and you can be sure to be 

treated to a family friendly interactive performance. Tickets are available at the door on the night. Please 

see the full flyer in the newsletter for all the information. 

mailto:ceo@victoriaplains.wa.gov.au
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Kind Regards, 
Jack Van Voorst 
Emergency Management Officer  

From the Emergency Management Officer 
Jack Van Voorst 

Over the past month the emergency management team has continued to 
bolster the Shires emergency management capacity and outreach through 
our Joint Shire of Victoria Plains and Shire of Wongan-Ballidu Local  
Emergency Management committee. The committee held a successful  
emergency response exercise followed by a productive meeting and debrief 
with a number of lessons learned that will further guide our response to  
emergencies that occur within our local communities. 
 
Exercise “Bitter Road” 
On Saturday 14 June 2025, the Shire of Victoria Plains and Shire of Wongan-Ballidu conducted a Joint 
Local Emergency Management Committee (LEMC) Emergency Training Exercise. 
 
Held at the intersection of Depot Road and Short Street in Wongan Hills, the scenario involved a ute crash 
into a power pole, carrying an IBC of Paraquat—a hazardous agricultural chemical. The exercise  
incorporated hazmat and road crash elements, with five mock casualties. 
 
Nearly 40 participants from a range of agencies and organisations took part, including Western Power, 
Department of Fire and Emergency Services (DFES), Wongan Hills Police, Wongan Hills St John  
Ambulance, Wongan Hills Volunteer Fire and Rescue Service, Ballidu Volunteer Fire and Emergency  
Service, Wongan Hills District High School YES Cadets, and representatives from both Shires. 
 
The exercise tested multi-agency response, including scene control transitions between WA Police and 
DFES, chemical identification, safe extrication, decontamination, and coordination using the Shire’s Local 
Emergency Management Arrangements. It was a valuable learning experience that reinforced the  
importance of collaboration, clarified roles and responsibilities, and helped identify local resources. 
 
These exercises are essential in ensuring our community is ready and resilient in times of crisis. Thank 
you to all involved for your commitment to community safety. 
 
BFB training  
Training for BFB volunteers is now underway, the shire has established a local joint training with Shire of 
Wongan-Ballidu. A number of courses from the Basics to the more advanced courses are being held. 
Training is great way to boost your knowledge and pick up on some new ideas.  
 
The next introductory courses (Bushfire Safety Awareness and Firefighting Skills) are set to be held at the 
beginning of August. We are currently taking enrolments! These are the two courses which are a  
requirement in order to turn out with the Shire BFB appliances. 
 
If you are interested in completing any training, or have any questions, please contact the Shire office and 
they will point you in the right direction. 
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Want to save on your power bills and make your home more energy efficient? 
Home Energy Audit Kits are now available to borrow from the Shire of Victoria Plains Admin office – for 
free! 
 
These kits include easy-to-use tools and a simple guide to help you:  

Identify energy hot spots 

Reduce electricity and gas use 

Cut down on bills 

Make your home more sustainable 
 
Please contact the Shire on 9628 7004 and speak with Bridget to find out more information and organise a 

date and time to borrow the kit for free. 

Please note terms and conditions apply to people borrowing the Home Energy Audit Kit. 

#SwitchYourThinking 
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A family friendly interactive  
performance. 

Join us for a humorous tale of 
wishes-gone-wrong and lessons 
learned in Jally Entertainment's 

lively twist on a classic! 
Aladdin was sick and tired of his 
boring old lamp, so he traded it 
for a brand-new Smartwatch!  

The smartwatch was great, but it 
came with a very strange Genie 
who was always getting things 

wrong. 
Aladdin wished for a really big 
HOUSE and got a really big 

MOUSE…What the?  
His Mum wasn’t happy either. 

 
Venue: Piawaning Hall 
Date: 31st July 2025 

Time: 5:30pm 
Cost: Tickets purchased at the 

door 
 $10 per person  

or  
2 adults & 2 children $40 

Includes light finger food BYO 
refreshments 

 
The show goes for approx. 50 

mins PLUS there is a meet and 
greet with the performers  

afterwards. 
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